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An Induction loop operates to enhance sound for 
anyone wearing a hearing aid or using a transmitter 
and infra red hearing aids are available for use during 
the meeting.  If you require any further information or 
assistance, please contact the receptionist on arrival. 

  

 FIRE / EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE 
 

If the fire alarm sounds continuously, or if you are 
instructed to do so, you must leave the building by 
the nearest available exit.  You will be directed to the 
nearest exit by council staff.  It is vital that you follow 
their instructions: 
 

• You should proceed calmly; do not run and do 
not use the lifts; 

• Do not stop to collect personal belongings; 

• Once you are outside, please do not wait 
immediately next to the building, but move 
some distance away and await further 
instructions; and 

• Do not re-enter the building until told that it is 
safe to do so. 
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        Agenda Item 13 
 
 
To consider the following Procedural Business:- 
 
A. Declaration of Substitutes 
 

Substitutes are not permitted on Scrutiny Select Committees or 
Scrutiny Panels. 

 
B. Declarations of Interest 
 
 (1) To seek declarations of any personal or personal & prejudicial 

interests under Part 2 of the Code of Conduct for Members in 
relation to matters on the Agenda.  Members who do declare such 
interests are required to clearly describe the nature of the interest.   

  
 (2) A Member of the Overview and Scrutiny Committee or a Select 

Committee has a prejudical interest in any business at meeting of 
that Committee where –  
(a) that business relates to a decision made (whether 
implemented or not) or action taken by the Executive or another 
of the Council’s committees, sub-committees, joint committees or 
joint sub-committees; and 
(b) at the time the decision was made or action was taken the 
Member was  
 (i) a Member of the Executive or that committee, sub-committee, 
joint committee or joint sub-committee and  
 (ii) was present when the decision was made or action taken. 

 
 (3) If the interest is a prejudicial interest, the Code requires the 

Member concerned:-  
(a) to leave the room or chamber where the meeting takes place 

while the item in respect of which the declaration is made is 
under consideration. [There are three exceptions to this rule 
which are set out at paragraph (4) below]. 

(b) not to exercise executive functions in relation to that business 
and  

(c) not to seek improperly to influence a decision about that 
business. 

 
(4) The circumstances in which a Member who has declared a 

prejudicial interest is permitted to remain while the item in respect 
of which the interest has been declared is under consideration 
are:- 
(a) for the purpose of making representations, answering 

questions or giving evidence relating to the item, provided that 
the public are also allowed to attend the meeting for the same 
purpose, whether under a statutory right or otherwise, BUT the 
Member must leave immediately after he/she has made the 
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representations, answered the questions, or given the 
evidence, 

(b) if the Member has obtained a dispensation from the Standards 
Committee, or 

(c) if the Member is the Leader and has been required to attend 
before an Overview and Scrutiny Committee or Sub-
Committee to answer questions. 

 
C. Declaration of Party Whip 
 

To seek declarations of the existence and nature of any party whip in 
relation to any matter on the Agenda as set out at paragraph 8 of the 
Overview and Scrutiny Ways of Working. 

 
D. Exclusion of Press and Public 

 
To consider whether, in view of the nature of the business to be 
transacted, or the nature of the proceedings, the press and public 
should be excluded from the meeting when any of the following items 
are under consideration. 
 
Note: Any item appearing in Part 2 of the Agenda states in its heading 
the category under which the information disclosed in the report is 
confidential and therefore not available to the public. 
 
A list and description of the exempt categories is available for the 
public inspection at Brighton and Hove Town Halls. 

 
  
 
 

2



1 
 

BRIGHTON & HOVE CITY COUNCIL 
 

SCRUTINY PANEL ON BULLYING IN SCHOOLS 
 

4.00pm 1 JULY 2013 
 

COUNCIL CHAMBER, HOVE TOWN HALL 
 

MINUTES 
 

Present: Councillors Buckley (Chair), Brown and Gilbey, Sam Watling, Youth Council Co-
optee and Amanda Mortensen, Parent Governor Co-optee 
 
Also Present: Professor Robin Banerjee,  Panel Advisor 
 

 
PART ONE 

 
6. PROCEDURAL BUSINESS 
6.1 There were no declarations of interest and no declarations of party whip. Substitutes are 
not allowed on scrutiny panels. 
 
7. MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 13 JUNE 2013 
7.1 The minutes of the Panel meeting held on 13 June were agreed. 
 
8. CHAIR'S COMMUNICATIONS 
8.1 Councillor Ruth Buckley, Chair of the Scrutiny Panel, welcomed everyone and reminded 
the meeting that the third and final meeting planned for 11 July was being postponed until a 
new date in September, to be agreed. 
 
8.2 The Chair said the scrutiny panel was set up by Health and Wellbeing Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee after a request from Councillor Wealls.  
 
8.3 At the end of the evidence gathering meetings the panel would agree draft 
recommendations. Final approval of the report will be required by the Health and Wellbeing 
Overview and Scrutiny Committee. The final scrutiny report will then go to decision-makers and 
on to Full Council. 
 
 
9. INFORMATION FROM WITNESSES 
 
9.1 Carlton Hill Primary School 
 
9.2 Carlton Hill Primary school’s Headteacher Louise Willard (LW) and Healthy Schools/PSHE 
Lead Teacher Isabel Reid (IR) set out the school’s approach to anti-bullying.  They said it was 
important to have a clear shared language understood by adults and children especially on 
different kinds of bullying and ways to respond.  
 
9.3 The school promotes good behaviour using ‘Golden Rules’ in which children are entitled to 
‘Golden Time,’ that formed part of the whole school behaviour system. Anti-bullying is an 
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important part of this, being shared in assembly and involving staff training, teaching children a 
script to help establish assertiveness, PSHE themes and including ‘bubble time,’ for a child 
needing to speak to an adult that day. 
 
9.4 Anti-bullying had a higher profile in the Autumn term with more training prior to anti-bullying 
week, re-visiting the school definition of bullying, and sending home bullying definitions, scripts 
and responses. The school acted on feedback from the Safe and Well at School Survey 
(SAWSS) data, though numbers of cases of bullying in the school were relatively low.  
 
9.5 Any behaviour incidents could be put on record and bullying can be highlighted on the 
form. The School Behaviour Policy and incident record blank forms were tabled.  
 
9.6 In reply to questions.. 
 
Children can become a target of bullying because of real or perceived differences or poor 
social or communication skills; we can counteract this by actively celebrating the fact that we 
are all very different in family, skills and ability. This is reflected in the school motto – that ‘fair’ 
means everyone gets what they need, not that everyone gets the same. 
 
9.7 Children who bully might do it because they might feel different, or have their own 
unhappiness outside of school. eg domestic violence can lead to bullying or aggressive 
behaviour. Being a target of bullying in the past can lead to bullying behaviour towards others. 
 
9.8 A consistent approach is key, shared language and shared responses from all in the school 
community. This depends on good staff training and a clear understanding by all. We have a 
‘listening culture’ so that children know who to talk to and to make sure that they are believed. 
 
9.9 Vulnerable groups can be minority groups, who may have feelings of ‘unjustness,’ or where 
children may have behaved unfairly to one another. That is why staff remind children of 
people’s different needs. A good relationship with parents is important, informing them what 
has happened, working as a team and drawing up an action plan together where necessary. 
 
9.10 An example of bullying that is not always easy for adults to notice is; a year 5 child with 
health issues, perceived by some in the class to be receiving preferential treatment, being 
called names and excluded from events.  
 
9.11 Schools can make referrals to the Behaviour Inclusion Learning Team (BILT) for in-school 
support. 
 
9.12 Cyberbullying does not happen directly in the school, however some parents are anxious 
and angry about cyberbullying and those issues spill into school. At present this is an issue for 
parents but as we see younger and younger children using facebook we do expect this 
problem to grow in primary schools. Cybersafety and internet safety is included in Key Stage 2 
PSHE lessons. Training for staff is really important. There is a need to communicate to parents 
about cyberbullying. 
 
9.13 Children know the consequences of being bullies in the Golden Time system. There are 
rewards for good behaviour but there are also sanctions for persistent bullying behaviour, such 
as denying access to the playground. Perpetrators are supported with a behaviour plan often 
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involving parents. We have to focus on finding solutions eg by mentoring and supporting 
friendships as we cannot always split up children into different classes. 
 
9.14 Rates of bullying have dropped in recent years. From our monitoring we can tell if any 
classes have particular bullying problems. Exclusion is very rare and always involves 
behaviour other than bullying. We know the children and we work to support them over a long 
time, sometimes involving outside agencies, signposting parents, setting up an assessment 
framework. 
 
9.15 The transition year is handled very carefully including visits and a picnic. We belong to the 
local network of schools, the City Centre Partnership. We always flag up vulnerable pupils 
because in the larger secondary school they can become more vulnerable eg they can’t have 
the same level of knowing the adults in the school.  
 
9.16 With regard to possible gaps in anti-bullying in schools in Brighton & Hove:  
 
If a school is unsure how to respond, the Healthy Schools team provides active and positive 
help in dealing with challenging issues. This has worked well. 
 
It’s important to develop and maintain a ‘whole-school’ approach; not all schools have this. 
PSHE network meetings are very important to local schools. Teachers need easy opportunities 
to meet each other and share anti-bullying practice.. The Autumn Anti-Bullying network 
meeting is key here. 
 
The citywide SAWSS survey is a good reflection on what goes on in schools. We make sure 
KS2 pupils understand the survey and encourage them to answer truthfully. The SAWSS data 
shows trends within a school and can be used to inform further anti-bullying work. 
 
Answering an additional Panel question, LW and IR gave the following information after the 
meeting,  from a governor at Carlton Hill Primary School, who has long-standing experience of 
working in a crèche… 
 
"The Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) is the time for 'groundwork', setting the foundations for 

attitudes to difference, identifying potential vulnerabilities and giving the children the tools and language 

to express how they feel. 

 

The children need to be taught to recognise when they feel unsafe and to develop a range of strategies 

for dealing with this. 

 

Learning and practising good listening and 'sharing' skills is key to the development of empathy, 

understanding and the ability to speak out.   

 

Some key points for primary school staff :- 

 

1.Making and maintaining good links with community nurseries, nursery schools and classes  

and childrens centres and ensuring a focus on any individual needs/ potential vulnerabilities at the point 

of transition. 

 

2.Building a culture of parental involvment which celebrates diversity openly. 
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3.Regular use of circle time and small group work to reinforce all of the above. For example, using 

Persona Dolls to talk with the children about different types of people or situations; using a 'Talking 

Stick / stone' to emphasise turntaking and listening skills. 

 

4.Accessing resources from specialist agencies with particular focus on these areas of work. e.g. Safety 

Net for using Protective Behaviours and other safety strategies with children in the EYFS; the Early 

Childhood Project for books, display materials suitable for work with young children on anti bias / anti 

bullying themes and info / resources suitable for parents and staff." 

 

9.17 Member of Youth Council 
 
A student and Member of the Youth Council (MYC) spoke to the Panel about her own and her 
friends’ experiences of being bullied. 
 
9.18 In Year 7 MYC had her school bag hidden, her belongings pushed on the floor, was 
pushed over and then called a cry-baby. Her tutor noticed she had been crying, spoke to the 
bully who was placed in exclusion for a few days.  The bullying continued but MYC did not 
report it again, as she thought it was being dealt with. 
 
9.19 In Year 4 MYC told her tutor that she was being bullied but MYC was made to think that 
she, not the bully, needed to change. 
 
9.20 MYC’s friend who has red hair, was bullied and she reported the matter. The boy was 
excluded for some days but her friends ganged up on her saying ‘why did you snitch?’ 
 
9.21 Another friend on the autistic spectrum and with attention deficit hyperactive disorder was 
bullied and someone else tried to step in. However that person was criticised for ‘having a go’ 
at the bully. Sometimes stepping in can lead to more bullying. 
 
9.22 Another friend was followed home from school, insulted and pushed into traffic. MYC 
thought this should be reported to the school but it was not. Another friend was bullied socially, 
verbally and physically. MYC used to walk home with her to ensure she was safe but the friend 
ended up moving school because her safety in school was at risk. The bully remained at the 
school. 
 
9.23 MYC said students did not know how to report and respond to bullying behaviours. 
Students did not know - should they or should they not report an incident? 
 
9.24 Asked what can be done to reduce bullying, MYC felt that bullying couldn’t be stopped 
entirely. However students ought to know that something can be done about bullying, and how 
to do it. 
 
9.25 MYC told the Panel that there needed to be a proper check that a bullying experience had 
been dealt with. Sanctions ought to be monitored to check that they actually work.  People 
needed to be clear when ‘banter’ between friends becomes bullying.  
 
9.26 Cyberbullying is a particular problem because bullying can start on-line eg by texting and 
that can get transferred into real life. 
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9.27 Young people should make sure that friends are really treating you as a friend and if not, 
that needs to be talked about more openly… although it’s not a good idea to call someone a 
bully in front of the whole class as that can encourage the perpetrator to do more bullying. 
 
9.28 MYC advice to someone who has been bullied or who has seen bullying is; not to just 
walk away; not to cry; be supportive, especially at a time of other stresses eg exams; be a 
friend.  
 
9.29 MYC said the feelings of the victims had to be taken into account otherwise it can be 
counterproductive and the victim is made to feel worse. Teachers should use their authority to 
help students work through bullying issues and not just impose their own solutions on the 
students involved.  
 
9.30 Answering questions: 
 
Bullying takes place in classrooms as well as elsewhere. It would be better if I were not sitting 
near to the person who bullied me but in fact one teacher did place me right next to the bully. 
9.31 Yes, I was a victim of cyberbullying. That was in Year 7 and my parents dealt with it. 
 
9.32 We know that there is a school policy on bullying. We know we should report to an adult 
but we don’t know who and there doesn’t seem to be a good way to tackle bullying. I would say 
there is a general ambivalence about the policy. You can easily get laughed down if you try to 
use it. 
 
9.33 There is little information on what will happen if we report bullying. If I am bullied again 
now, I think I would like to talk about it. But I don’t know whether to go to my form teacher, to 
another trusted teacher, or someone else. There isn’t an easy way to say to anyone ‘I am 
being bullied.’ 
 
9.34 Some teachers do notice the behaviour of students. But you can’t blame teachers  
because bullies hide what they are doing.  know teachers want to stop bullying – they do try to 
do that by using their best judgement at the time. 
 
9.35 If I were to be bullied outside of school I wouldn’t know who to report it to. I would ‘write it 
off.’ 
 
9.36 The Chair Councillor Ruth Buckley thanked MYC for taking the scrutiny panel into her 
confidence and for her honest and insightful presentation. 
 
9.37 ICT Support for Schools 
 
9.38 ICT support for School Paul Platts (PP) told the Panel he was formerly a full-time teacher 
and now undertakes computer safety training. PP is Child Exploitation and Online Protection 
agency (CEOP) trained. He provides training mostly to staff; also to parents.  
 
9.39 E-safety had not been a huge issue in schools until the advent of social media. It then did 
become a concern where children were using home computers. Now social networking 
problems including cyberbullying for children and young people are becoming more prevalent 
both outside and inside schools - to the extent that schools are forced to deal with 
cyberbullying issues that happen outside school. 

7



 

6 
 

SCRUTINY PANEL ON BULLYING IN SCHOOLS 1 JULY 2013 

 
9.40 Cyberbullying could be equally if not more harmful to childrens’ well-being and was no 
different from bullying, other than it is done electronically and has a much greater audience. It 
was easy to do and hard to block. Some students who do not normally bully, do cyberbully.  He 
said children can experience a behaviour change when on-line, and the attitude of some 
parents can make matters worse.  
 
9.41 A national survey had shown that nearly 2/3 of primary age schoolchildren would say a 
horrible thing on-line. PP’s role was to train teachers on computer safety in secondary, primary 
and special schools.  A little training for students was done via the PHSE curriculum and PP 
had attended assemblies with PCSOs. 
9.42 PP said parents can get ‘freaked out’ by the technical side of the internet. He provided 
training sessions for parents to cover the technical issues, warning signs to look out for, how 
children become on-line bullies. There were very good resources available for parents, suitable 
for students of different ages.  But despite testing different start-times, numbers of parents 
attending the sessions had been minimal. 
 
9.43 PP said that his role tended to be reactive. He was working in schools together with UK 
Safer Internet Centre to provide safeguarding sessions and explained some actions that 
schools can take eg having items removed from Facebook.  
 
9.44 ‘Rather than schools only trying to block access and provide ‘clinical’ on-line 
environments, I’m sure education and awareness are the best solutions we have; I’d like to do 
more,’ he said. ‘I’d like all schools to have more of an ’open access’ policy and to monitor more 
closely any use of the computer.’ 
 
9.45 Some secondary schools were now using computer monitoring and PP hoped all others 
would too. PP was currently replacing filtering software in schools and undertaking an audit of 
the e-safety policies of all primary and secondary schools. Further teacher training was being 
done alongside this. 
 
9.46 Answering questions: 
 
PP did not generally work with younger people. 
 
Internet safety is generally improving and some schools are really working hard to educate 
their students on the issues. 
CEOP was promoting the use of an ‘abuse’ warning button – the CEOP button is not blocked in 
schools. 
Some Panel members asked if governors could take more of a role in promoting suitable 
services/resources. 
 
9.47 AHA Support Group 
 
9.48 Ruth Hilton (RH) who runs the AHA support group for SEN children and young people, 
spoke to the panel based on her experience in consulting with students with disabilities, plus 
her work in local schools and speaking to students and staff from these and other local 
schools.  
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9.49 RH said: There has been a radical change of attitude towards bullying among local 
schools since I became an Advisory Teacher at the beginning of 1990 when the prevalent and 
consistent stance was ‘there is no bullying in this school’. 
 
9.50 This scrutiny panel may be hearing more negative than positive evidence but in the main, 
schools are doing pretty well, though there are areas for improvement. Even if the school gets 
it right in 99 cases out of 100, it's the one case they don't get right that people will hear about 
and that gets remembered. 
9.51 I believe a number of factors have influenced this change including high profile recognition 
that institutionalised bullying against identified groups (particularly disabled, gay and lesbian 
and non white) was endemic but unacceptable, the requirement to report incidents, 
acknowledgement that this was an issue common to all schools and the focus on reducing 
bullying in anti bullying week. 
 
9.52 All the children and young people I spoke to know that bullying is repeated victimising or 
unkindness from one or more towards other individuals. They know that it means saying unkind 
things to or physically hurting someone and that it is not about swearing. They are very clear 
about what is considered to be unacceptable behaviour, that their school does not condone 
bullying or any unacceptable behaviour and on the whole say that their school handles both 
bullying and unacceptable behaviour well. Those young people who have been in one school 
for many years all say that the way their school manages behaviour has got better. 
 
9.53 All the children and young people had learnt or been told about bullying at a number of 
occasions in school: PSHE lessons, assemblies, after incidents had been reported, during anti 
bullying weeks. Although some were not sure that they had ever had a formal lesson about 
bullying, staff are clear that there should be identified lessons within the PSHE curriculum and 
one of the schools has at least one PSHE lesson for every class every half term about bullying 
including cyber bullying. 
 
9.54 They know that if they are being bullied or are aware of someone else being bullied they 
must tell an adult but say that some children and young people don’t tell because they are 
scared, some see reporting incidents as ‘grassing’ and some don’t have immediate access to a 
member of staff they feel they can trust. They all say that there is some inconsistency in the 
way incidents are dealt with. They recognise that some of their peers have been bullied and 
that bad memories about bullying last for a long time. 
 
9.55 Quotes from pupils…‘I get loads of help from teachers if I’m stuck. I sometimes get bullied 
– more often in the past – and I’m not always powerful enough to deal with the bullies myself 
so I get help from the teachers.’ 
‘Bullying is a really big issue. It’s happened a lot on the past, if I say I’m too busy and people 
want attention then they try and bully me and wind me up. I do get good support from teachers, 
but it doesn’t always work, and it hurts so much inside: it’s hard to deal with when you aren’t 
feeling 100 per cent.’ 
 
9.56 They were less clear about whether or not their schools have Anti Bullying and Behaviour 
Policies and even when they knew there is a Policy had little idea of what it said and what 
steps have been identified for dealing with bullying and unacceptable behaviours. 
 
9.57 A number of staff are unaware of what their Anti Bullying and Behaviour Polices say and 
none of the schools have or were able to produce an Anti Bullying or Behaviour Policy that was 
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written in collaboration with pupils and presented in pupil friendly language although I believe 
that other schools do have pupil versions of their Policies. 
 
9.58 A number of the children and young people said that there didn’t always seem to be time 
for staff to sort out both bullying and single incidents of unacceptable behaviour and that 
sometimes only one perpetrator was punished. Staff accept that that may appear to be the 
case but gave some assurance that all parties involved were dealt with if at other times and 
places during the school day. 
 
9.59 There is some confusion about whether or not bullying is treated the same way or 
differently from single incidents of unacceptable behaviour and say that sometimes repeated 
incidents of bad behaviour (not necessarily bullying) are not all tackled or not dealt with in a 
consistent manner. That some members of Staff are more rigorous than others. They all 
believe that sometimes their peers behave badly to show off. 
 
9.60 Quotes from pupils….‘Teachers need to do more about bullying, they don’t always pay 
attention, they don’t always take action when we report bullying, if it’s not being addressed 
properly there’s not much point in reporting. There should be members of staff in all schools 
you could go to who you trust, like a counsellor who can give you advice.’  
 
‘Teachers want to hurry young people up and don’t give them the time and space they need. If 
I’m upset and want to talk to my friends, teachers always have to come out of the classroom 
and see what’s going on.’ 
 
9.61 Some of the pupils and students have a clear understanding of the hierarchy of strategies 
their school uses to manage incidents of bullying and unacceptable behaviour, some are aware 
of a range of punishments that might be meted out and some think that the way incidents are 
dealt with is pretty random. They understand that some pupils and students need to be treated 
differently all the time and that there may be times when others need to be treated differently. 
They all think that when pupils or students need to be told off it should happen in a private 
place. (But they want to know that all parties involved have been ‘dealt with’!) 
 
9.62 Some of the schools have opportunities for pupils and students to take themselves out of 
stressful situations or if they need calming down such as a quiet room or staying in at 
playtimes. They can self refer or be referred by staff. 
 
9.63 For some there are issues about confidentiality and trust. They may not report incidents 
because they want confidences to be maintained and they have been broken in the past. 
Those who have had access to a counsellor  or Family/Student liaison officer say that it is/was 
easier to talk to the counsellor or liaison officer than to teachers and some said that TA’s often 
had more time to listen. 
 
9.64 RH Areas for Recommendations: 
9.65 School Anti Bullying Policy should be integrated into the Behaviour Policy and pupil 
friendly versions should be produced in collaboration with pupils. Policies should clearly state 
the range of strategies the school will use to manage bullying or unacceptable behaviour either 
as a hierarchy or cluster. They should be regularly reviewed (minimum every 2 years) with 
pupils to monitor effectiveness. 
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9.66 Schools should make pupils and students aware of the boundaries of confidentiality in 
curriculum time and identify to pupils and students who they can talk to in (relative) confidence 
if they are worried about themselves or another pupil. Ideally an on site counsellor or student 
liaison officer who is easily accessible to pupils and students should be available in all schools. 

9.67 Schools should use curriculum time to discuss reasons why some pupils and students are 
treated differently when they are involved in incidents, to explain the boundaries of 
confidentiality and the difference between ‘grassing’ and keeping their peers safe. 

9.68 Schools should take the time to train staff and implement No Blame or Restorative 
Approaches both of which have been proven to give children and young people a clearer 
understanding of the effects of bullying, restore confidence and self esteem in both victims and 
perpetrators and considerably reduce incidents of bullying. 

9.69 Schools could implement specific reward systems for good behaviour that identify any 
pupil or student who has made up for bad behaviour. 

9.70 Schools could introduce an anonymous incident reporting box for pupils and students who 
don’t feel they can speak to members of staff 
 
9.71 Answering questions:  
It’s usually a good idea for children and young people to speak about bullying incidents to their 
friends first, before talking to teachers. 
 
9.72 It should be made easy to report incidents of bullying. Some schools have a virtual 
learning environment (VLE), that can be used for this and it can work well. 
 
9.73 I recommend the ‘no blame’ and ‘restorative justice’ approaches. These should be used 
more. In one, the victim writes an account and expresses their feelings: the 
perpetrators/collaborators are presented with the account and asked ‘how would you feel’ and 
asked to make suggestions how to help. In the other, the victim and perpetrator meet each 
other. Perpetrators may need counselling to help understand why they are bullying and 
punishments may still be necessary if bullying continues. 
 
9.74 Young people with disabilities do generally understand what is bullying behaviour; they 
have the same feelings about bullying and the reasons for their being bullied are similar to all 
children and young people. However they may need more frequent repetition and additional 
activities to help understand the effects that bullying can have. 
 
9.75 Feedback to the child being bullied and their parent/carer is really important. Other people 
need to know what’s happened, too. But it is time-consuming to build trust. Schools are under 
pressure and this needs to happen outside of class time. 
 
9.76 For especially serious cases, a readily available Student/Family Liaison Officer specialist 
would make a real difference. This would be someone not involved in the class, with a 
separate remit and a different relationship with the students. They would need to be someone 
with the experience to build trust with the pupils/students and their families, easily accessible 
(on site most of the school day and no long waiting lists to see them) and supportive and 
constructive in their approach to dealing with the behaviour issues rather than negative and 
condemning. Ideally they would have some experience with No Blame or Restorative Practices 
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and be prepared to work with the Staff. Pupils could self refer initially during ‘open surgery’ 
sessions, through email or writing and the Liaison Officer could then assess the need for 
additional sessions. Staff referrals could be made with face to face contact at the time of 
incident reporting (or afterwards but fairly rapidly) and again through email but these would be 
more effective with a fairly rapid response. The Liaison Officer also needs to have an identified 
space in which to work within the school and all Staff need to understand what behaviours 
qualify for referral. 
 
9.77 On the role of CAMHS in schools – that would be useful to help perpetrators and victims 
to manage their behaviour, but CAMHS is over-subscribed and it would be difficult for CAMHS 
to take a direct active role in schools in anti-bullying. 
 
9.78 Re; any link between  bullying and exclusions – Bullying may or may not form a part of 
‘extreme behaviour,’ which is one reason cited for time-limited or permanent exclusions. I’m not 
sure that all children see exclusion as a punishment. Hopefully schools try to discover why a 
student’s behaviour has changed but this takes time and few members of staff can take time 
out of the classroom or have the time available to deal with changed or challenging behaviour 
in as in depth a manner as may be necessary. 
 
9.79 I think that the repeated unacceptable behaviours that constitute bullying may often go 
unnoticed as they can be sly and apparently insignificant to anyone other than the victim – and 
the bully - unless the victim’s behaviour undergoes significant change. Unfortunately with 
adolescents, this is sometimes difficult to differentiate from ‘normal teenage’ behaviour which is 
why pupils and students need to be given the confidence and understanding of how to report 
bullying in a way that will not make them more vulnerable to the bullies. This is not usually the 
case with other incidents of unacceptable behaviour which are often quite blatant. 
 
9.80 The Chair Councillor Ruth Buckley thanked the speaker on behalf of the Panel for sharing 
her valuable long-standing experience. 
 
Youth Councils 
 
9.81 Sam Watling Youth Council Panel Co-optee (SW) and Youth Participation Worker Paul 
Belluscio (PB) described the key themes emerging from the Information-gathering Day held by 
the four Youth Councils on 31 May 2013.  
 
9.82 A written summary of the session was circulated (below). 
 
9.83 Speaking on behalf of the 4 Youth Councils (The Youth Council, The Children in Care 
Council, The Younger Children in Care Council, The Disabled Young Peoples Council) SW 
said that even though things like perceived differences or weaknesses, can make someone 
more likely to become a victim of bullying, it can happen to anyone. Anything, like having a 
tatty pencil case, is enough. 
 
9.84 Bullying is more likely where there is a low teacher/student ratio. It happens in the 
playground and during ‘wet break’ as well as in the classrooms, corridors and PE changing 
rooms.  
 
9.85 Sometimes people react to a bully because they are provoked into acting in self-defence. 
Teachers need to check on behaviours after an incident. 
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Teachers do not always follow up thoroughly enough to find out what happened. Unless 
incidents are dealt with effectively, they can easily flare up again.  
 
9.86 Some schools run an anti-bullying campaign. An anti-bullying culture needs embedding 
over a long period - it’s for a lifetime, not just for a week. Anti- bullying work needs to be based 
around the whole school culture. Incidents should not be seen in isolation – they are about the 
victim, the bully, bystanders, teachers, other staff and senior staff too.   
 
9.87 PB added that the Youth Councils reported as much bullying in class as elsewhere. Youth 
Councils’ view was that a response to bullying when the teacher is present depends more than 
anything else, on the teacher as an individual. He said they brought out their view that there 
needs to be clear anti-bullying processes in place that are known about and understood by 
young people; that meant written in a way that young people understand.  
 
9.88 SW pointed out that bullies don’t always want to bully. He felt that restorative justice 
approach works well. Victims needed constructive support over a period of time. He asked 
about the role of CAMHS in this. 
 
9.89 Active bullying was easier to spot than passive bullying, such as passing notes or hiding 
possessions, but it had a similar effect on the way the victim feels. ‘Just because a teacher 
cannot see bullying doesn’t mean that it’s not happening,’ he said. 
 
9.90 A recording of the 31 May Youth Councils’ group discussion was shown and SW gave a 
summary of the main points: 
 
9.91 Good practice examples were;  
 
--Drop-in counselling in schools 
--Anonymous ‘bully box’ for suggestions 
--Each class has a school ‘councillor’ who is a student trained in peer support. 
 
9.92 Problems highlighted were: 
 
--Students being bullied by being isolated from and by their peers is hard to spot but very 
hurtful. 
 
--Bullying seems to happen naturally – it seems more likely to occur than to not occur.  
 
--Teachers and school staff are not always seen as helpful. 
 
--Victims are scared to tell and adult, for fear of making the situation worse. 
 
--When asked, 3/19 people said they were happy with the way their school or college deals 
with bullying.  7/19 said they were not.  8 chose not to put their hand up or didn’t know. 
 
9.93 SW said it seemed to the Youth Councils like, until it happened to you, it didn’t affect you. 
However dealing with bullying was something ‘not easy to pick up as you go along.’ A teacher 
that you trusted enough to tell, may not necessarily know about how to respond and the 
available services. Therefore schools as a whole needed to be more proactive.  
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9.94 Bullying seemed like an individual problem between the victim and the perpetrator. It 
seemed a taboo subject, seen as a sign of weakness, and shameful for both. That inhibited 
reporting bullying; often bystanders won’t acknowledge what had happened. 
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Bullying in schools: Information Gathering Day 31/05/2013 

 

 

Groups Involved: 
 

Brighton & Hove Youth Council 

Children in Care Council 

Younger Children in Care Council 

Disabled Young People’s Council 

 

Facilitated by the Participation Team. 

 

 

The Session: 

 
During the first part of the session, the children and young people were split into groups 

and asked to talk about their opinions on bullying in schools.   A youth participation 

worker was with each group, and noted down their discussion points.  These are 

displayed below, along with the questions that were used to prompt discussion. 

 

 

During the second part of the session, the children and young people were brought 

together for a group discussion about bullying.  The group were asked to share examples 

of good practice that they have experienced in their school.  They were also asked to 

talk about what could be done better as part of their schools anti-bullying work. 

 

Their responses and the discussion that followed were recorded and will be shown as 

part of the feedback from the session. 
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Question 1: What are the causes of bullying?  

 
People can be bullied about their looks, if they’re too ‘nice’ and how they act.  If it makes 

them different, they can be bullied for it. 

 

Sometimes it can just be because your ‘stuff’ isn’t as good – like your pencil case or shoes 

or something. 

 

Sometimes fall-outs can turn into bullying cycles. 

 

Some people just stand out as an easy target. 

 

Sometimes, if someone’s jealous of someone it can lead to bullying. 

 

Any difference can lead to bullying – clothing, appearance, language or way of speaking, 

back ground, the area you’re from, level of intelligence, how much teachers like you, 

behaviour and reaction to banter. 

 

If something happens to the bully, they can take it out on you. 

 

There’s sometimes a social hierarchy in schools.  It seems the lower down it you are, the 

more likely bullying is to take place. 

 

You can be bullied for being too good at things as well as not good enough. 

 

I think anyone in any sort of minority group is more likely to be bullied than anyone else. 

 

It looks like people with low self esteem get bullied more. 

 

Social deprivation?  If you come from a different background it can single you out. 

 

 

 

Question 2: Why might someone become a bully? 

 
It’s a way of exercising control and power. 

 

Peer pressure – like getting talked into it. 
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Sometimes it’s to stop it happening to you. 

 

It can help you fit in with your groups of friends. 

 

Fear of people that are different. 

 

Dislike of other people. 

 

Just something for the bully to do. 

 

 

 

Question 3: What can be a ‘trigger’ for bullying? 

 
Sometimes bullies are bullied themselves; it can seem like a vicious circle. 

 

It can happen in the ‘top’ social groups too. 

 

Some teachers don’t seem to see it as a big deal. 

 

Maybe some parents encourage their children to be more likely to bully – like acting 

tough but then acting tough on the wrong people. 

 

Bullying is much more likely during wet breaks. 

 

It’s often worse on trips. 

 

Bullying is most likely to happen when the students are together, like in the play ground, 

in classrooms, during PE too. 

 

It always happens in PE changing rooms.  That’s where I feel least secure. 

 

It happens in class too, during the school day and at afterschool clubs. 

 

Facebook and twitter can let bullying go on behind closed doors. 

 

It can happen online…it’s easier as you don’t have to be there – its faceless too. 
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There can be physical bullying in the classroom – I think this is more likely as you can’t 

get away, and if there is a teacher there who can’t control the class, the bullies can get 

away with it. 

 

If there is a teacher there who lets it go unchecked then it’s more likely to happen. 

 

 

 

Question 4: What can prevent bullying?  

 
An authoritative presence helps – If you’re in a corridor and a head teacher walks down, 

you’re probably not going to get bullied. 

 

When groups that share interests like music or style are together, there is less likely to be 

bullying within that group. 

 

 A good teacher presence stops bullying.   

 

Removing the bully from the situation, not the victim. 

 

If groups who don’t bully can be praised for the way they act, the culture might spread. 

 

I think it’s less about the location, and more about who is there. 

 

 

 

Question 5: What can adults do to prevent bullying in schools? 

 
It seems that if teachers care, then they take things further. 

 

Stricter teachers often stop bullying in the classroom. 

 

Sometimes it’s a good idea to split the bullies up around the classroom – if their behaving 

badly.  That can cause more of a distraction though. 

 

If the head teacher gets involved-this usually stops things. 

 

If observers intervene it can stop the bullying. 
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If bullies understand what bullying is and know the punishments; that could help. 

 

Conflict can lead to bullying – if conflict can be resolved rather than ignored maybe 

bullying will stop. 

 

Manage groups – why do teachers just randomly put people together if they don’t get 

on? 

 

Teachers need to tell bullies off more – ‘having a word’ just doesn’t work. 

 

Sometimes a teacher will say that they will help, but then they don’t take it any further; 

they need to take it further. 

 

 

 

Question 6: What aspects of school culture can help to reduce bullying? 

 

It helps if the teachers know you.  Sometimes it’s hard if they don’t. 

 

Sometimes it seems like teachers have favourites, this can make it less likely for people to 

talk about bullying to them. 

 

It can make things worse when teachers say they are going to do something, then don’t!  

This can put people off telling them. 

 

Sometimes teachers try to be ‘down with the kids’ and join in! 

 

Sometimes it seems that teachers notice, but ignore bullying. 

 

More signs about stopping bullying would be good. 

 

 

 

Question 7:  What have you seen happen in your school to tackle or prevent 

bullying? 
 

I think once a group of people who had been behaving badly and intimidating others got 

taken on a trip out.  This didn’t seem very fair to us.  It seemed like they were being 

rewarded for being mean. 
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Sometimes the senior leadership teams in schools get involved.  This is really helpful. 

 

Sometimes bullies get put in isolation.  This stops it for a bit but doesn’t really do 

anything in the long term. 

 

 

 

Question 8: Are there wider aspects of our culture that makes bullying in 

schools worse? 
 

The news and media doesn’t help.  TV programmes can highlight differences and 

sometimes make bullies look cool too. 

 

The News!  It can incite hatred. 

 

If we had a more inclusive society it might help.  To stop bullying we need to counter 

society, and the media influences that encourage bullying.  Its one sided – it’s more likely 

to happen than to not happen. 

 

 

 

Question 9:  What can make someone more likely to be bullied? 

 

Quiet groups seem more likely to be bullied.  Shy groups too. 

 

Sometimes having different beliefs or backgrounds can be a difference that leads to 

bullying. 

 

Social stigmas. 

 

Sometimes learning ability – if you find learning easy or hard you can be singled out for 

it. 

 

 

 

Question 10:  What can schools do better to prevent bullying? 
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Teachers need to actually do something, like follow up.  People don’t just listen to them, 

they need to follow up. 

 

There need to be really clear punishment and sanctions for bullying.  Then we can see if 

the teachers do what they should when we tell them about bullying. 

 

Mediation is good.  Actually it’s really helpful.  This should happen all the time.  Then 

both people can tell the other how they feel. 

 

I think bullies need to be helped too - to find out why they bully to try and stop it from 

happening again. 

 

I think teachers need to follow up with the victim more.  Not just a quick check in as they 

pass in the corridor, but a proper check in. 

 

Sometimes a victim will react and they’re the ones that get into trouble.  This is really 

upsetting. 

 

 

 

Question 11: How can individual children and young people help prevent 

bullying in schools? 
 

Reporting it when they see it - not reporting bullying is almost as bad as bullying itself.  

Its like, if you’re not part of the solution… 

 

Bystanding is not helpful at all – young people need to be taught about how pivotal 

bystanders are. 

 

Victims need to be befriended! 

 

 

 

Question 12: What action can be taken to support those involved in bullying 

in schools? 

 
Maybe bullies should be just asked why they bully.  That might make them think – 

especially if they didn’t know that they were being bullied. 
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Awareness about this issue should be increased in every school – I bet some bullies don’t 

know they are bullies and would be shocked to find that they are. 

 

Teachers often support us, but we need the support we want, not just what they feel like 

giving us.   

 

Victims aren’t always asked what they want to happen.  They can be powerless anyway 

so this doesn’t help. 

 

 

 

Question 13:  How can children and young people be supported by schools 

when it comes to bullying? 

 
Bullies need to be helped to stop.  I don’t think very many people actually want to be a 

bully. 

 

Bullies should be punished.  And complaints need to always be followed up to lead to 

this.  But this may not help – the bullies need to be supported too. 

 

People always need to talk. A dedicated teacher to help those who are being bullied 

might be helpful, especially if it’s confidential. 

 

Parents need to be involved and supported in helping their children if they are either 

bullies or being bullied. 

 

Parents and carers could be taught how to recognise signs that their children are being 

bullied. 

 

 Counselling for bullies may be helpful. 

 

 Maybe other students can challenge bullying, not jumping in, but helping in some way. 

 

Also, students could tell teachers if they see people being bullied.  That way the bully 

doesn’t have to say it themselves. 

 

Students should be taught how to discourage bullying. 
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9.95 Panel Advisor 

 
9.96 The Panel Advisor Professor Robin Banerjee thanked all the contributors for their work in 
giving evidence, and summarised the meeting’s proceedings.  
 
9.97 He emphasised the need to create a culture that works towards preventing bullying, with 
three key themes regarding a preventative whole-school approach emerging from the meeting:  
 
Availability – of staff and adults to listen 
Awareness – by everyone of the agreed approach to bullying 
Consistency – in the adoption of an explicit approach to bullying 
 
9.98 The meeting had heard how anti-bullying was often left implicit, e.g., assuming that people 
have a shared understanding of bullying and know how to report bullying and how to deal with 
bullying.  But the witnesses’ testimony showed how important it was for anti-bullying policy and 
practice to be discussed explicitly and brought out into people’s awareness in order to build a 
consensus, he said. 
 
9.99 He also focused on how useful and valuable it is for schools to have support from the 
Healthy Schools team and other relevant specialists. Even where there is an agreed and 
known anti-bullying strategy, teachers can find individual cases difficult – e.g., transgender, ICT 
and cyberbullying. Therefore building connections and finding specialist support will continue to 
be important. Teachers need to know where to go for support, and it will be important to foster 
partnerships of schools that act as networks to disseminate knowledge and exchange good 
practice. 
 
9.100 Prof Banerjee also emphasised that even though the Safe and Well at School Survey 
indicates an overall reduction in bullying, evidence from the Youth Councils showed that some 
schools did not have a consistent approach. Students did not always have confidence that 
bullying would be dealt with well.  
 
9.101 But it has to be remembered that at the Youth Councils’ workshop, when students are 
asked ‘Is bullying being dealt with?’, it is very difficult for them to reply ‘yes’ where they are 
aware of just one difficult case, even if the majority of cases are resolved successfully. So it is 
important not to lose sight of the significant progress of schools in tackling bullying. 
 
9.102 When thinking about how to respond to bullying, the meeting highlighted the importance 
of clear communication. Children and young people sometimes reported uncertainty regarding: 
 
-- how to report bullying, who to report to and when to report it 
-- whether to report – is it important enough? will I be believed? 
-- what will happen, even if the school has a ‘listening’ culture – could telling make it worse? 
-- whether incidents would be followed up or monitored to ensure that the matter had been fully 
dealt with. 
 
9.103 Prof Banerjee emphasised that effective communication does not reside only in a policy 
on a piece of paper – the anti-bullying approach needs to be brought to people’s awareness 
and understanding, and especially in a pupil-friendly format. 
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9.104 The Panel had heard that potential specialist resources could include specialist staffing 
CAMHS, anti-bullying counselling, School Liaison Officer, inclusion services, pastoral services.  
But it was emphasised that all school staff needed to be engaged and knowledgeable when it 
comes to anti-bullying work.  
 
9.105 There were questions on the potential value of peer support strategies for tackling 
bullying:  
 
-- Can this be effective – when, how and why?  
-- How could it be supported? 
 
9.106 The role of parents in anti-bullying was an emerging key theme. Yet the Panel had heard 
the difficulty experienced by schools in reaching more than just a few parents when offering 
cyberbullying sessions.  Engaging with parents and families inside and outside of school life 
was a challenge not to be ignored; this was a ‘critical task,’ said Professor Banerjee. 
 
9.107 Suggestions for further investigation from the panel and the members of public present 
included: 
 
-- Information from CAMHS and other services  
-- Evidence from more schools, more people who have been bullied 
-- Evidence re cyberbullying 
-- Evidence from nursery/pre primary schools (Professor Banerjee said that work to supporting 
children’s learning of social and emotional skills can start in early years settings, to help 
establish an anti-bullying ethos) 
-- Minority groups (e.g., disabled people) can be bullied outside of school life  
 
The Panel Chair Councillor Ruth Buckley thanked everyone who had provided helpful 
information on bullying. 
 
10. RELATED INFORMATION 
10.1 Members noted the information provided by the Carers’ Centre. 
 
11. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING TO BE AGREED 
11.1 A new date for the final Panel meeting would be arranged (Later agreed – Wednesday 4th 
September at 4pm in Hove Town Hall) 
 
12. EMERGING THEMES 
12.1 Key themes would be discussed at the next meeting. 

 
The meeting concluded at 6.30pm 

 
Signed 
 
 
 
 
 

Chair 

Dated this day of  
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Safety Net is a registered charity that promotes safety and wellbeing 

for children, young people and families. The Children and Young 

People’s Team has 6 members of staff who work with children aged 

8-16 in schools across Brighton and Hove. We deliver 1:1 and group 

work sessions to children and young people who have low self 

esteem and have experienced bullying. We also provide peer 

support training to Primary and Secondary school children.  
 

SNAP: The Safety Net Assertiveness Project (SNAP) teaches assertiveness techniques and 

life skills leading to increased resilience to vulnerable children from across Brighton and Hove.  

Our partnership work with organisations such as MOSAIC, Mend, Young Carers’ and Allsorts 

enables us to tailor our approach in delivering specific SNAP sessions to children with 

protected characteristics.  

Peer Support:  Our successful Playground Buddy programme has been delivered to 

Primary Schools across Brighton and Hove over the past 10 years. The aim of the scheme is to 

train selected children in inclusive playground games and teach them Protective Behaviours to 

enable them to support their peers and address minor relational conflict in the playground 

before it escalates into bullying.  

In the past year, we have trained 162 children in 11 Brighton and Hove Primary schools .We 

host a Buddy Forum for staff and Buddies from across Brighton and Hove to meet and share 

good practice. We also provide Peer Mediation training to Secondary Schools, most recently to 

students at PACA.  

Keeping Children, Young People and Families Safe. 

Safety Net’s Children and Young People’s Team. 

SNAP has been running for 4 years over which time we have supported 1469 children. 

Since 2012 we have provided SNAP sessions in 12 primary schools and 6 secondary 

sessions. 

95% of children attending a SNAP course said they felt more confident and able to 

deal with situations better. 

“By having a dedicated team of pupils trained and regularly monitored to help improve 
their experience of school playtimes every student should feel the benefit. The buddies 
themselves feel they are “working together” with the staff on duty to make sure that all 
children feel included and safe”.  
Sylvia Arnone, Somerhill Junior School 

Safety Net, Manor Offices, c/o Emmaus, Drove Road, Portslade, Brighton BN41 2PA 

Registered charity number 1108772 | www.safety-net.org.uk | www.safetynetkids.org.uk 
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Supporting Transition and Personal Safety:  
 

Our transition and personal safety sessions for Year 6 children explore the techniques and life 
skills needed to keep safe on the way to and from school as well as staying safe from bullying in 
school. As children become more independent and journey to and from school alone, they 
become more aware of community safety concerns such as safety on public transport, street 
drinking, drug taking and graffiti. The results of our consultations are fed back to the Local Action 
Teams for follow up. We have worked in partnership with Longhill High school to train their bus 
monitors in Stop Think Go and Peer listeners to support Year 7 children on transition.  
 

We support Safety In Action week by delivering our personal safety risk assessment technique 
Stop,Think Go to groups of Year 6 students. 86% of the children at Safety In Action said they 
would use the Stop Think Go techniques to help them solve problems such as bullying 
when moving on to secondary school.Bus monitors and Peer Mediators  also delivered Stop 
Think Go sessions to Year 6 children during Safety In Action 
week. 
 

Rights and Responsibilities: This programme for 

Secondary Students who have displayed bullying behaviour 

has been well received in Hove Park school with school staff 

commenting on a positive difference in the behaviour of 

participants following the four sessions. 

 

Examples of good practise in schools 

 

· The use of restorative justice approach to address 
bullying incidents. 

· ‘Don’t Diss My Ability’ day at Somerhill school. 
· The production of the “Safe and Happy at St Mark’s booklet for parents on how the school 

keeps children safe and how they address bullying. 
· Peer support programmes to support inclusive playtimes and address low level conflict.  
· Trained bus monitors to ensure safe journeys to and from school and report concerns.  

Keeping Children, Young People and Families Safe. 

Safety Net’s Children and Young People’s Team. 

In a survey carried out by Safety Net with 310 Year 6 students at a Safety In Action 

event this year, the top concern about moving on to secondary school was bullying 

(37%) followed by friendships (12.5%) and getting lost (12%). 

We have recently successfully bid to the Henry Smith charity for three years funding 

to continue and develop our SNAP programme. This will enable us to deliver our work 

to older children and broaden our scope to address the growing need for support with 

cyber bullying as well as a programme for young people who bully others. 

54% of the young people 
that attended Secondary 
SNAP sessions said that 
they have been bullied in 

the past six months. 
 

69% experienced verbal 
bullying. 

 

50% physical bullying and  
23% cyber bullying. 

Safety Net, Manor Offices, c/o Emmaus, Drove Road, Portslade, Brighton BN41 2PA 

Registered charity number 1108772 | www.safety-net.org.uk | www.safetynetkids.org.uk 
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Safety Net has worked with schools and community groups across Brighton and Hove for 17 
years demonstrating a continuous level of need for support with assertiveness training, anti 
bullying and keeping children safe.  
 

Evaluation of the impact of our schemes is crucial in ensuring that we are not only successful 
in our aims but also that we can justify what has been achieved to our funders. This is difficult 
to achieve when we have limited access to information regarding data form the Safe and Well 
at School Survey from individual schools which would help us to more effectively target our 
support as well as evaluating the impact. Once we have delivered the service to schools, it is 
challenging to gain information about the impact of the programme, for example Playground 
Buddies. We try to address this by having a clear Service Level Agreement but also 
appreciate that form filling takes time for busy school staff. 
 

During our personal safety sessions, we have found that school IT fire walls block access to 
our website and video clips that we use for training purposes. This will become an increasing 
challenge in the delivery of our e-safety programme.  
 

Recommendations 

Have a united approach across the Community and Voluntary Sector in partnership with 
schools to address bullying of all kinds. 
 

Participation and consultation by Safety Net has been key to gaining information on how to 
deliver our services to children and young people.  If they are involved in the process, they 
are more likely to understand and support the aims of the organisation and we ensure that our 
services meet the greatest need. Schools could further engage children and young people in 
the way that they deal with bullying, by encouraging them to re-write the anti bullying policy 
aimed at parents and children and summarising key, consistent steps that staff will take to 
address bullying.  Feedback to parents and children about 
what action has been taken is also important.   
 

Work with parents to address the way that they tell their 
children to respond to bullying. We are frequently told by 
children that their parents have told them that if someone 
hits them, they are to hit them back….harder!  
 

Continue to encourage children and young people to take 
personal responsibility for the way they present in public 
and explore the impact their aggressive behaviour has 
upon others.   
 

 Keeping Children, Young People and Families Safe. 

Safety Net’s Children and Young People’s Team. 

Challenges and Recommenda"ons 
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